
BROOKLYN MOORING COOPERATIVE 
 

 
MINUTES OF 2014 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 
 

Held at Brooklyn Community Hall Brooklyn 
 

23 November 2014 
 

  
ITEM 1:  OPENING  

  
17 members in attendance as well as wives/husbands/partners - TOTAL= 21  
  
Chair, Steve Bruggeman opened meeting at 10.32 and welcomed all attending. He spoke  
about each director’s role on the Board.  
  
ITEM 2: APOLOGIES  
  
Apologies received from W Webber, L Reedman, B Karcz, G and L Horman, D Pakes, J  
McDougall, C and M Boyden, D Leslie.  
  
ITEM 3: MINUTES OF 2013 AGM  
  
Minutes had previously been distributed by email and hard copy and were taken as  
read.  
Moved D Tritton, seconded Jenny Rowe.  
  
ITEM 4: BUSINESS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES  
  
Nil  
  
ITEM 5: CHAIRS REPORT  
  
The Chair, Steve Bruggeman, checked that those in attendance had received his report  
and asked for any questions -­‐ none forthcoming  
  
ITEM 6: TREASURER’S REPORT  
  
Chair stated that five members were behind in their payments. J Karcz asked what  
happened with these members; A Cinis asked if the members paid their backlog of fees. L Lim asked should these 
members pay an extra fee. Chair explained they are sent registered mail and given a time period in which to pay. 
If the members continue to ignore request, they remain members until the fees add up to the value of the share and 
then the members are expelled. Key change day provided the opportunity to control debtors as the rule is no 
payment, no gate key.  
  
Moved Pat Woolley, seconded A Cinis  
  
ITEM 7: MAINTENANCE and LIGHTING of FACILITIES  
  
Quentin Strauli discussed his report. Questions came from R Brownrigg who asked the  
operating hours of the CCTV-- -­‐ 24/7.  
P Woolley asked was the power supply free-- -­‐ no the Cooperative pays.  
A Cinis asked what the CCTV cameras cover-- -­‐ just the jetties  
L Lim told of his numerous talks with Maritime re boats travelling faster than the 4knot speed in the channel and 
near his home-- -­‐ all to no avail. A Cinis is also concerned with the excess speed. Both L Lim and A Cinis will 
meet to discuss steps to take with Maritime to try to stop boats speeding in a 4 knot zone.  
  
  
ITEM 8: WEBSITE and NEWSLETTER  
  
P Woolley spoke about the Newsletter contents and the number of times it is sent. She asked members to inform 
her how often they would like to receive this and information they would like it to contain. F Brownrigg 



suggested an item about marine rubbish to which J Carcz suggested F Brownrigg write the article and send to P 
Woolley. A Cinis informed the meeting the fine for littering in the river is $1600.00.  
  
ITEM 9: ADOPTION of FINANCIAL STATEMENTS  
  
Chair referred to the financial statements included in the Notice of AGM and sought  
any comment or questions. There were no matters raised.  
Financial Statements were adopted. Moved by Chair, seconded by J Rowe  
  
ITEM 10: ELECTION OF AUDITORS  
  
P Sargeant spoke about changes to cooperatives. The BMC is a small cooperative – turnover less than $8 million 
dollars-- -­‐ and does not need to be audited. However, the Board is keen to keep the audit going.  
 Moved S Bruggeman seconded A Conway  
  
ITEM 11: 2015 ANNUAL LEVY  
  
Chair explained the formula for determining the levy and the values attaching to each  
component. Chair moved that this be $200 for payment up to end March 2015 and $250  
for later payments.  
Seconded by Anne Conway. Motion approved. A Cinis thanked the board in particular  
the Chair  
 
ITEM 12: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS  
  
Steve Bruggeman, Les Oehm and Jenny Rowe were due to retire but made themselves available for reelection. 
There was one other nomination but this was withdrawn when the nomination learnt that those who were due to 
retire, made themselves available. The three existing board members were duly elected.  
  
ITEM 13: DIRECTORS’ REMUNERATION  
  
Chair noted this was a sensitive issue for Directors but it was the membership at a  
previous AGM that voted for the current remuneration ie nonpayment of the levy for all Directors and annual 
payments of $200 for the Chair, Secretary and Treasurer and  
$100 for all others Directors. F Brownrigg asked if the directors were happy with the amount; W Bower asked if 
the amount covered each Board’s expenses. Current arrangements were approved. Moved Anne Conway, 
seconded by F Brownrigg.  
  
ITEM 14: KEY CHANGE DAY  
  
Key change day for 2014 set for 1 March between 8am and 1pm.  
  
ITEM 15: MEMBERS QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS  
  
N Henstock asked if the Coop pontoons still conform to the design strength as specified  
by the design the Lands Dept has. He brought this up as some boats are slightly longer  
than the original application. The Board to investigate.  
  
L Lim suggested the levy continue to be $300 rather than the suggested amount of $200 for 2015. The Chair 
responded to do this a new rule may have to be introduced. To be discussed at next AGM. P Woolley commented 
the Coop is making too much money but it needs to make sure there are funds for members to receive their money 
back when leaving. The Cooperative is not allowed to make a profit.  
  
A Cinis mentioned the 4 knot issue of boats speeding up the channel. L Oehm said  
offenders would be on the CCTV as evidence. L Lim said everyone needs to cooperate to stop the excess speed in 
this channel. D Tritton suggested writing letters to Maritime would help.  
  
R Brownrigg asked the number on the Waiting List-- -­‐ 75. The Secretary commented that  
there are 20 assignees and when there is a vacancy it is usually next on the list to be  
given a spot; however, members who are in a position to assign have preference.  
  
P Sargeant suggested members need to think about a new rule for assignments in that  
should they only be for 12 months and then reapply.  
  
P Woolley spoke about the Bar Point Community Association re the development of Peat Island.  



 
F Brownrigg mentioned the VRA and its work and invited members and friends to its Christmas Party .  
  
L Lim mentioned the “loading” area as being inoperable. He asked the Board to discuss  
some adjustments to it.  
  
ITEM 16:  OTHER BUSINESS  
  
There being no other business the meeting closed at 11:32
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The	
  past	
  year	
  has	
  flown	
  past	
  and	
  again	
  our	
  Co-­‐Operative	
  has	
  run	
  very	
  smoothly	
  under	
  the	
  guidance	
  of	
  
our	
  great	
  team	
  of	
  directors.	
  Directors	
  for	
  2013	
  –	
  2014:	
  	
  

•   Steve	
  Bruggeman:	
  Chairperson/Treasurer	
  
•   Phil	
  Sargeant:	
  Secretary	
  	
  
•   Les	
  Oehm:	
  Maintenance	
  	
  
•   Quentin	
  Strauli:	
  Maintenance	
  
•   Pat	
  Woolley:	
  Communications	
  	
  
•   Jenny	
  Rowe:	
  New	
  member/Key	
  and	
  Number	
  facilitator	
  	
  
•   Annie	
  Conway	
  	
  	
  	
  Member	
  contact	
  for	
  over	
  stays	
  and	
  overview	
  of	
  pontoons	
  	
  

We	
  also	
  have	
  Rhonda	
  Purvis	
  in	
  an	
  honorary	
  position	
  assisting	
  the	
  Board	
  with	
  Administration	
  Support	
  

It	
  may	
  go	
  unnoticed	
  how	
  much	
  time	
  and	
  effort	
  our	
  Board	
  spent	
  on	
  our	
  facility,	
  I	
  personally	
  thank	
  	
  
them	
  for	
  the	
  huge	
  difference	
  they	
  make.	
  	
  
	
  
We	
  have	
  finally	
  240	
  volt	
  power	
  to	
  our	
  pontoons,	
  this	
  has	
  been	
  years	
  in	
  the	
  planning	
  and	
  now	
  we	
  
have	
  lights	
  that	
  will	
  stay	
  on	
  all	
  night	
  during	
  the	
  winter	
  months.	
  This	
  has	
  also	
  provided	
  us	
  the	
  
opportunity	
  to	
  review	
  our	
  security	
  and	
  gate	
  locks	
  as	
  it	
  is	
  now	
  possible	
  to	
  move	
  over	
  to	
  a	
  swipe	
  card	
  
system	
  for	
  entry	
  to	
  our	
  pontoons	
  	
  
	
  
We	
  are	
  also	
  trialing	
  a	
  new	
  bird	
  repellant	
  on	
  the	
  western	
  end	
  of	
  our	
  East	
  West	
  Pontoon,	
  we	
  have	
  an	
  
problem	
  with	
  the	
  seagulls	
  waste	
  as	
  it	
  speeds	
  up	
  the	
  deterioration	
  of	
  the	
  pontoon	
  timbers	
  as	
  these	
  
have	
  been	
  replaced	
  over	
  the	
  last	
  two	
  years.	
  	
  
	
  
Our	
  Website	
  has	
  seen	
  some	
  enhancements,	
  this	
  will	
  be	
  another	
  focus	
  for	
  us	
  to	
  2015	
  as	
  it	
  provides	
  	
  
our	
  members	
  on	
  line	
  information	
  and	
  a	
  simple	
  way	
  of	
  communication.	
  	
  
	
  
I	
  wish	
  you	
  and	
  your	
  families	
  a	
  very	
  safe	
  and	
  merry	
  Christmas	
  and	
  best	
  wishes	
  for	
  2015	
  	
  
	
  
Steve	
  Bruggeman	
  
Chairperson	
  BMC	
  
November	
  2014	
  

























BMC  2014  Maintenance  Report  
 
 
The  power  feed  to  both  wharfs  has  allowed  the  ability  to  increase  the  lighting  security  
and  also  provide  a  more  reliable  power  source  for  the  original  facilities.  It  was  
disappointing  that  the  two  of  the  lighting  pillars  have  been  damaged  within  days  of  
instillation  with  the  result  that  modification  to  the  height  had  to  be  undertaken.  

 
We  have  sourced  flexible  power  cable  to  handle  the  tidal  rise  and  fall  of  the  wharf  
and  early  experimentation  around  the  new  bird  scarer  looks  promising.  

 
An  upgrade  on  the  cctv  will  probably  include  additional  cameras  and  the  inclusion  of  
a  remote  access  link.  
Eleven  security  cables  have  been  cut  or  damaged  this  year  and  replaced.  Whilst  
many  members  use  alternate  security  methods,  the  existing  cables  are  maintained  to  
provide  an  additional  security  as  locking  our  boats  on  the  facility  is  mandatory.  

 
We  are  presently  evaluating  electronic  gate  access  for  next  year  although  regular  
puffs  of  graphite  after  heavy  rain  into  the  locks  have  helped  the  mechanisms  being  
more  compliant!  

 
Some  timber  bearings  will  need  replacing  over  the  coming  months  but  the  insurance  
evaluation  and  inspection  underpinned  the  value  of  our  investment.  May  I  thank  the  
two  members  that  showed  their  appreciation  for  our  maintenance  efforts  during  the  
past  year  and  acknowledge  we  are  attempting  to  resolve  the  far  greater  list  of  
complaints.  

 
Quentin  Strauli  
	
  	
  	
  

 


